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1.

Cast of Characters

CUDDY:  35

DEAN:   45

Place
Missouri Funeral Parlor

Time
8:24 PM
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Setting: A funeral parlor with lousy décor, old furniture, stained 
carpets, dusty art work that hangs crooked on the chipped and cracked 
walls. 

At Rise: Cuddy and Dean sit in front of a coffin where there best 
friend Billy rests.  There's an assortment of forty plastic chairs 
made up in rows of ten, and they are all empty.
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DEAN:  Billy was always soft spoken, with a soft belly, soft heart 
and a soft personality...that's why he died...wasn't hard enough for 
this world.  

CUDDY:  He had a hard side.

DEAN:  I never saw it.  Kindest fella I ever knew.

CUDDY:  One time we went up to Taum Sauk Mountain and Billy was way 
behind me on this trail and a bear came out of nowhere and stood up 
on its hind legs directly in front of Billy, roaring all kinds of 
obscenities at Billy and Billy just stayed there, looking right at 
the bear, he didn't flinch, he didn't look worried, he didn't look 
away, he was calm and as a matter of fact he looked like he was 
smiling, not smiling exactly but sort of had this at ease type of 
look, like it didn't matter that this big ass bear was standing up 
eight feet from the ground ready to bite his head clear off...but 
Billy man, Billy was just chilling...haha...he wasn't scared.  I was 
scared, for him, but he, he wasn't scared one bit and you know 
something, that damn bear, no matter how big he was, no matter how 
much he growled, no matter how much he bared his fangs, he eventually 
gave up...the bear came down from its hind legs and sort of moseyed 
along, but not before giving one last dirty look to Billy before 
going off into the woods.

Now, I just about near shit myself.  Was absolutely useless in that 
situation, I must admit.  Frozen solid in the dead of summer.  Ha! 

DEAN:  You shittin' me?

CUDDY:  Hell no.

DEAN:  No shit.

CUDDY:  You seen that claw he always wore round his neck---

DEAN:  That was from the same bear?

CUDDY:  Could be, who knows, cause we found it the very same day not 
five feet from where the bear was standing on its hind legs.

DEAN:  Wow.

CUDDY:  I know.

DEAN:  Always thought that claw he wore was some dumb thing he got at 
one of them flea markets he always went to.

CUDDY:  You never asked him about it?

DEAN:  Nah.  (beat)  How come neither of you ever told me that story?
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CUDDY:  We kept that one to ourselves.

DEAN:  Why would ya'll do that?

CUDDY:  You was gonna come with us that day but bailed out the last 
second.  We was pissed.

DEAN:  So, you kept that story from me?

CUDDY:  Sure did.

DEAN:  What a pair of schmucks you both are---

CUDDY:  No harm no foul.

DEAN:  What?

CUDDY:  No harm no foul.

DEAN:  What in the hell does that mean?

CUDDY:  Means not knowing the story didn't scar you in any way, so 
why make such a fuss?

DEAN:  Fuss?  You're damn right there's a fuss.  I couldn't go that 
day cause my daughter broke her arm at daycare.  What was I supposed 
to do?  Wasn't about to abandon my baby girl for you two 
knuckleheads.

CUDDY:  That's not what you told us.

DEAN:  What you mean?

CUDDY:  You told us you your wife fell sick with the flu and you was 
taking care of her.

DEAN:  I did?

CUDDY:  Damn right you did.

DEAN:  ...Oh, I remember now, my wife got the flu AND my daughter 
broke her arm.  

CUDDY:  Whatever Dean, you never remember your own lies.

DEAN (defensive): I ain't lyin'.

CUDDY (sarcastic):  Sure you aint.

DEAN:  I wouldn't lie in front of dead Billy here.

CUDDY:  Don't go throwin' Billy under the rug for your b.s.
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DEAN:  Never do such a thing as that.

CUDDY:  I don't really care much about your excuses anyway, I'm just 
missing Billy is all and that's all I care to think about.

(pause.)

DEAN:  ...I ain't lyin'.

CUDDY:  Don't matter if you were.

DEAN:  I'm not.

CUDDY:  Suit yourself.

DEAN:  Fine.

(pause)

CUDDY:  How come we the only one's here?

DEAN:  Beats me.

CUDDY:  I mean, nobody else showing up?

DEAN:  We probably his only two friends.

CUDDY:  What about the locals?

DEAN:  Like who?

CUDDY:  Mitch.

DEAN:  Hardware Mitch?

CUDDY:  Why ain't he here?

DEAN:  Maybe he don't give that much a damn.

CUDDY:  Willa, Willa from Jack's Diner, how come she ain't here?  He 
always used to make her laugh outloud.  I even thought they had a 
thing for one another...how come she ain't here?

DEAN:  Why don't ya go and ask her?

CUDDY:  I aim to.  Shit ain't right.  I can rattle off at least 
another four or five people that Billy was friendly with that should 
have stopped over to pay their respects.  Take five minutes.  Makes 
me wonder what's even real amongst people.  You know, you make 
someone smile, you do a favor for someone; just being an all around 
decent person to others, heck, there should be swarms of people 
visiting Billy, saying goodbye, if not for him then at least for 
themselves, so they can feel good about themselves...more I think 
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CUDDY (cont'd):  about it, more I'm ticked off...what about Eli?  Eli 
should definitely be here front and center.  'Member that time Billy 
lent Eli four hundred dollars?  Never paid it back, and Billy never 
mentioned it once and never treated old Eli sour whenever he crossed 
paths with 'em.  Billy was always good that way, never made any of us 
feel inferior to 'em, even though we all seemed to owe him in some 
way or other...he never made me feel bad about myself and I have a 
ton of nonsense to feel bad about, but Billy always kept me on some 
higher level I never deserved to be on...don't even know why he chose 
me to be his friend, he could have been friends with anybody but he 
chose me, and you, he chose us Dean, a man as good as him and we the 
only ones sittin' here for 'em.

DEAN:  Them words were nice, Cud.

CUDDY:  They true words them was.

DEAN:  I know it be.

CUDDY:  Yea...

DEAN:  ...You ah, you wanna go up to the rhine and pop off a few 
caps?

CUDDY:  Once they close up the place...ain't the priest supposed to 
come in and say a few words?

DEAN:  He ought to have been here by now.

CUDDY:  Where in the hell is everybody?!

DEAN:  Take it easy friend.  Don't go gettin' angry at a priest.

CUDDY:  Even the priest ain't here, Dean.  Just the whole damn thing 
stinks.  (looking at clock on wall)  It's half past eight.  Priest 
should a been here for eight.

DEAN:  Eight?

CUDDY:  Damn straight.

DEAN:  Damn.  (beat)  Think he got the right place?

CUDDY:  Dean, we the only funeral home this side of the I-44...course 
he know the place.

DEAN:  Maybe he scheduled the wrong day?

CUDDY:  How he gonna go and do a thing like that?  He's a priest, 
priests don't schedule wrong funeral days.  

DEAN:  Maybe he forgot.
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CUDDY:  You think?

DEAN:  Maybe he got too much in his plate, he forgot about poor old 
Billy here.

CUDDY:  Oh that's, that's a sorry ass priest.

DEAN:  Don't use bad words with a man of God.

CUDDY:  I'm sorry, I'm just upset about the lack of attention Billy's 
getting' is all.  I mean, maybe we should go up there and say a few 
words, on his behalf.

DEAN:  I ain't good with words, Cud.  You go on.

CUDDY:  Dang, I ain't no smarter than you.

DEAN:  Go on, go on.

CUDDY:  But I already said some friendly things, nah?

DEAN:  Come on, quite being slow.

(CUDDY stands up beside Billy's coffin,
facing Dean)

CUDDY:  Alright, for those of you who showed up here, I want to thank 
you on behalf of Billy, he'd a want to say thank you on account of 
him always being polite.  Uh, I just wanna say that Billy was always 
nice to be around, if you was in a bad mood he'd always find a way to 
cheer you up.  Billy was kind, caring and giving...he gave to 
everybody, whether it was his time, money or truck.  Billy was always 
lending out his truck to everybody, even if that meant him walking to 
get to where he was going...he put others first.  Anyway, that was 
Billy, he will be missed...amen.

(CUDDY sits back down)

DEAN:  How'd that feel?

CUDDY:  How come I feel like I'm doing all the Billy talk?  What you 
got to say about it?

DEAN:  I keep my feelings on the inside.

CUDDY:  Don't play that old school song with me man.

DEAN:  I don't like barking out my emotions.

CUDDY:  You ain't gonna say nothing nice about Billy?

DEAN:  I can't.
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CUDDY:  Why can't you?

DEAN:  Cause I can't man, I can't.

CUDDY:  WHY?!

DEAN:  Cause if I start speaking about that kncucklehead I'm liable 
to get a sore in my throat.  I won't be able to say all the things I 
wish I could say, cause I don't know how to say 'em.  So quit working 
me up boy before I punch you in your face.

CUDDY:  You don't need be taking that sort a talk so high.

DEAN (warning):  Don't push me to it, all I'm sayin'.

(pause.)

CUDDY (gently):  ...Sometimes it's good to express yourself.  That's 
the problem with grown men, none of us ever allow ourselves to show 
what we feel and who does that benefit?  You know who?  Nobody. 
Least of all ourselves.  (beat)  Well, I ain't afraid to show how I 
feel.  If I wanna cry, Im a cry.  There.  Compassion.  We all need to 
share our compassion more with eachother...I believe the world be a 
better place if we all---

DEAN:  Will you shut up!

CUDDY:  You can express anger but you can't express sadness.

(Dean beings to get crying mad, 
fighting himself not to cry)

DEAN:  If you wanna stand up and bounce around this parlor balling 
your eyes out, I won't stop you and I won't judge you, but you can't 
expect me to fall into that hole, cause I won't allow it.  Ain't 
nobody gonna tell me how I should feel.  I feel!  I been feeling 
things my whole rotten life and at least I can decide for myself how 
I choose to show what I feel...okay?  (choking up)  Just cause I 
ain't cryin' for Billy don't mean I ain't dyin' inside for the 
guy...cause I am and if you think you're gonna squeeze me like some 
lemon, just so I can...well...hell...hell...Billy... gonna miss that 
idiot...gonna miss him...

CUDDY:  Good for you.

DEAN:  Good for me WHAT, you fool?

CUDDY:  Good that you care so much.  Billy be proud a you.

DEAN:  I ain't doing nothin' for Billy...it's just me.

CUDDY:  Good.
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DEAN:  Will you stop saying that?!

CUDDY:  That's fine, we're fine.  No harm no foul...

DEAN:  Yeah...no harm no foul...

END OF PLAY


